
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 12th October 2011

Present:
Councillor Roberts (Chair)


Councillors Bullock, Freer, Jelley, Malin, Wiley and Zanger

Also Present:
The Deputy Mayor


Councillors Bunday, Tebbutt and West

11.EX.31
APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Councillors Bellamy and Dearing.

11,EX.32
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.

11.EX.33
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Executive Committee held on 14th September 2011 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

11.EX.34
KETTERING YOUTH COUNCIL


A report was submitted which updated the Committee on Money 4 Youth funding allocated to Kettering Borough.


The report contained details of projects and funding that had been selected for funding.


Cindy Wrighting, Steve Edwards, Tara Pyggot and three members of Kettering Youth Council were welcomed to the meeting.


Students Gemma, Kayleigh and Ben addressed the Committee, highlighting aspects of each of the projects that had been successful.


Members commended the work of Cindy Wrighting and her team on her work with young people in the Borough and welcomed the successful projects, which would make a difference to the community.


Gemma, Kayleigh and Ben were thanked for their attendance.

11.EX.35
QUEEN ELIZABETH II FIELDS CHALLENGE


The Head of Community Services gave a verbal update to the Committee on the outcome of deliberations to decide the sites to be endorsed for submission to Fields in Trust for a national public vote on whether such areas should be designated under the Queen Elizabeth II fields challenge. 

Councillors Watts, Bellamy, Lynch and Bayes had met as a working group to consider nominated sites.  The sites recommended were:-

· Mawsley – Hawthorn Avenue Recreation Ground
· Broughton – Gate Lane Recreation Ground
· Desborough – Dunkirk Avenue Recreation Ground
It was noted that the organisers had indicated it was likely that all three put forward would be designated.

RESOLVED
that the three sites recommended by the working group be endorsed for submission to the Fields in Trust.

11.EX.36
FORWARD PLAN AND WORK PROGRAMME


The Forward Plan and Work Programme for the period 17th October to 29th February 2012 was noted.

11.EX.37
DELIVERING TOWN CENTRES – REGENERATION AND SUITE 16


A report was submitted and a presentation given which informed members of progress to date on Suite 16.


Councillor Jonathan West addressed the committee, thanking officers for their continued work on Suite 16 and town centre regeneration.  Councillor West requested that disabled groups be fully consulted on proposals for automated bollards at the top of Market Street.  He also asked that the new owners of the Newlands Centre be asked to look at raising the standard of the public toilets at the Centre as they were currently in poor condition.


The Leader advised the Committee that discussions had already taken place with Ellandi on the condition of the toilets at the centre.  Additionally, the Council was working on the provision of toilet facilities throughout the town centre and discussions were also taking place to try and secure a public toilet facility at the library.  


Members welcomed the acquisition of the Newlands Centre by Ellandi, stating that the sale represented a vote of confidence for the town centre.  


In concluding the debate, officers were thanked for their continued work on Suite 16 and Councillors West was thanked for his contribution to the debate.  Shop owners and those who worked in areas of the town centre affected by the public realm works were also thanked for their patience and understanding whilst work was in progress. 


RESOLVED
 that:


(i)
the continued investment in, and delivery of, town centre projects through the Suite 16 be supported; 


(ii)
the strong partnership that has been built up between Kettering Borough Council and the Parish Church be noted; and


(iii)
Ellandi's multi-million pound investment in Kettering be welcomed and the Council looks forward to supporting their ambitions to improve the shopping offer in Kettering. 

11.EX.38
MAINTAINING A DURABLE BUDGET 


A report was submitted which was comprised of the following sections:-

Section 2 - 
Provided members with a reminder of the Council’s medium term financial strategy and associated guiding principles

Section 3 -
Outlined the Council's agreed policy position and budget delivery framework

Section 4 - 
Provided members with an update on the latest budget position for the current year (2011/12) and next year (2012/13) and considers the likely position in the period after April 2013, by specific reference to

· General Fund

· Capital Programme

· Housing Revenue Account

Section 5 - 
Consider the Council’s response to two very important Government consultation documents. The outcome of each consultation is likely to significantly shape the future of local government funding from 1st April 2013. The two consultations were:

· Business Rate Retention

· Council Tax Benefit Localisation

The report was supplemented by a presentation by the Chief Executive and the Acting Head of Finance Members were also appraised of issues that had come to light since the report was published. These issues were not included in the Government's consultation papers and had been identified by officers as having a potential significant impact on the Council's budget and medium term financial strategy.

The Acting Head of Finance and the Head of Income and Debt Management addressed the Committee.  It was noted that that consultation responses appended to the report may need to be amended in the light of these issues, which were identified as:-

· That CLG had included bad debts in the same way as due diligence, which meant that, nationally, local authorities would be covering bad debts totalling £230m over which they had no control
· There was no complete picture regarding refund of interest as interest rates would be backdated to evaluation

· The business base could grow in real terms, but Central Government could apply a multiplier which could affect income for the Council

Councillor Jonathan West addressed the committee on the recommendations on car park charges contained within the report, commenting that there was a risk people could shop in nearby towns such as Corby, Wellingborough and Market Harborough due to higher car parking charges in Kettering.  He added that this could result in a reduction in car park revenue, despite the increase in charges.  Additionally, the rate of inflation was an unknown factor and the increase in pop and shop rates over the period of the policy represented a 200% increase if the charge was raised from 20p to 60p.

Mr Philip Mitchell, the owner of a café in Market Street, addressed the Committee on the subject of car park charges, stating that his business relied on shoppers staying in the town for longer than one hour.  He suggested that incentives could be adopted to encourage shoppers to stay in the town centre for longer on Saturdays, or a pay-as-you-go system adopted using, for example,  a barrier system, which would then eliminate the fear of receiving a penalty for overstaying.  He stated that he had noted that the main London Road car park had been half empty at 1.00 pm on Saturdays.

The Portfolio Holder for Finance thanked officers for their presentation and work on the consultation responses appended to the report.  It was noted that the Council was in dialogue with the government regarding a smoothing strategy to help town centre businesses affected by a drop in income because of town centre regeneration.  The proposed increase in car parking charges represented a slight decrease in real terms.  Additionally, it was proposed to reduce the discount for early payment of an excess charge from £35 to £20.  The government's continuation of financial help for a second year to local authorities which maintained a 0% increase in Council tax was acknowledged.

The Portfolio Holder for Housing welcomed the additional capital schemes.  highlighting the investment in the recreation ground in Burton Latimer.  
He also suggested that the pop and shop car parking scheme should be kept under review and a possible increase in the number of such spaces be investigated.

During the debate the following additional comments were made:

· The availability of council tax benefits could have a negative effect on the Council's finances if the government sought to offload risk and the Council would have to minimise the potential effect on council tax payers

· Statistical information and data on variability over a period of 10-20 years should be ascertained from the government as minor variations in assumptions could result in a 7-figure difference in calculations

· Councillors needed to be able to explain to residents in their communities any changes to Council Tax benefits and the proposals were complex

· Caseloads across the country could rise as a result of the ageing population

· In respect of business rates, one acre of land under a wind farm produced 40 times less in business rates than one acre under a distribution centre

· A map of on-street free car parking in Kettering Town Centre was to be produced

· Kettering Borough Council owned a minority of all car parking spaces in the town centre

In conclusion to the debate, the Portfolio Holder for Finance thanked Councillor West and Mr Mitchell for their valuable comments in respect of car parking charges, which would be taken into account.  She also thanked officers for their continuing work on maintaining a durable budget.


RESOLVED
that:-

(i)
the current budget position be noted;

(ii)
the continuation of the guiding principles for setting fees and charges  be endorsed, the specific measures set out in paragraphs 4.11 to 4.14 of the report be approved, and the pop and shop scheme be kept under review;

(iii)
the amendment to the capital programme at 4.24 of the report be endorsed;

(iv)
the progress towards achieving a balanced budget for 2012/13 be noted;

(v)
the significance of changes facing the authority beyond April 2013 be recognised;

(vi)
the draft response to the Government Consultation Paper (Local Government Resource Review: Proposals for Business Rates Retention) be endorsed;

(vii)
delegated authority be given to the Chief Executive to amend the consultation responses in light of any new information and / or co-ordinate with other national responses in the interests of the borough;

(viii)
the draft response to the Government Consultation Paper (Localising Support for Council Tax in England) be endorsed; and

(ix)
delegated authority be given to the Chief Finance Officer to amend the consultation responses in light of any new information and / or co-ordinate with other national responses in the interests of the borough.

11.EX.39
DRAFT NATIONAL PLANNING POLICY FRAMEWORK


A report was submitted which informed members of the Draft National Planning Policy Framework and which sought to agree a response to the consultation on behalf of Kettering Borough Council and the Borough's geographic forums.


The Chair of the Planning Policy Committee addressed the Committee, stating that concern had been expressed at the meeting that some local plan documents, for example Kettering Area Action Plan and supplementary planning documents already adopted, could be swept aside in the new national planning policy framework.  He added that the Council should be proactive in its response and state that it had already endorsed a Core Spatial Strategy which was currently under review.  The Council should seek confirmation that plans already in place met the criteria.


It was noted that the Planning Policy Committee had resolved that the consultation response contained within the report reflected their concerns and should form the basis of the response to CLG.  However, members of the Committee had asked that additional points be added to the response, a summary of which was circulated at the meeting. .


During debate members felt that the main thrust of the consultation response should be centred around the following areas:-

· the lack of definition of the term 'sustainable development'

· housing land supply targets

· affordable housing


It was also felt that the comments of the Planning Policy Committee should be included in full in the consultation response.

RESOLVED
that 

(i)
the main thrust of the Council's response be centred upon:

· the lack of definition of the term 'sustainable development'

· housing land supply targets

· the importance of not losing the work done to date on the Borough’s planning policy documents

(ii)
the comments summarised in paragraphs 2.25 – 2.37 of the report together with the points made by the Planning Policy Committee be included in the Council’s response.
11.EX.40
PARLIAMENTARY BOUNDARY REVIEW


A report was submitted which considered a process to formulate a response to the consultation relation to the Boundary Commission for England's (BCE) proposals in respect of the review of parliamentary constituencies in the United Kingdom published on 13th September 2011, in particular as to how they relate to the Kettering Borough area.


RESOLVED
that:-

(i)
the matter be referred for consideration by the Research and Development Committee at its meeting to be held on 19th October 2011;

(ii)
further information be received relating to the outcome of the hearings due to be held in late October/early November 2011 prior to a response being formulated at the meeting of the Committee to be held on 16th November 2011.

11.EX.41
LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 1972

RESOLVED
that the press and public be excluded from the remainder of the meeting on the grounds that it involved items of business which included the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined by paragraphs 1-7 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Local Government Act 1972 (as amended)

11.EX.42
SUPPORTING NEW BUSINESS PARKS


A report was submitted which considered feedback from a soft market testing exercise undertaken earlier this year and which sought the approval of the Executive for a number of initiatives which would support new business parks.  Members noted that the Council had committed to delivering a better employment offer with high grade, higher density jobs as part of its vision for the growth of the Borough.


The report was considered in private and confidential as it contained information relating the financial or business affairs of a particular person (including the authority holding that information).

RESOLVED
that that the work undertaken to date on the developing and promoting of a proposal for supporting new business parks be strongly endorsed.

(Additional resolutions in respect of this proposal are exempt.)


(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and finished at 10.02 pm)

Signed​: …………………………………………………….

(Chair)

AI

Executive Committee No. 

12.10.11


